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The Settlement House Movement in America
The unique and pioneering ideas and values of
Toynbee Hall spread quickly. By 1910, more 
than 400 settlements were established in the 
United States, mostly in large cities such as
New York, Boston and Chicago.

At the heart of the movement was a belief 
that healthier communities could be built by 
first establishing healthy relationships with
its members not simply dispensing charity – 
rather than asking residents, “What can we do
for you?” they asked, “What can we do 
together?” 

Minneapolis Settlements
In late 19th century Minneapolis, new 
immigrants and factory workers were living in
crowded slums, poor sanitation caused 
illnesses and deaths, and there was 
increasing disparity between the rich and the
poor. Prostitution, gambling, alcoholism and 
crime filled the neighborhoods.
In 1879, Plymouth Congregational Church 
started the Plymouth Mission in an effort to 
address these concerns. Katherine Plant took 
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over the mission in 1897 and reorganized it 
to become Bethel Settlement. Bethel offered a
free kindergarten, industrial training, and 
sewing classes. A day nursery allowed mothers
to go to work. The settlement grew, and by 
the turn of the century they needed more 
space.

In 1905, John and Charles Pillsbury, brothers
who were greatly benefiting from the success 
of their flour mills, gave $40,000 towards 
the construction of a new facility. The 
building, located near the intersection of 
what is now Cedar and Riverside Avenues, was 
completed in 1906, and named Pillsbury House 
in honor of their parents. It then added a 
health clinic, a women’s employment office, 
home economics and arts classes, and boys’ 
and girls’ clubs. In 1920, Pillsbury House 
purchased land in Waconia, Minnesota, and 
established Camp Manakiki, a place where 
children and their mothers could go to escape
the city and enjoy the country.

Across town, another settlement house was 
growing quickly. Established in 1897, Unity 
House served nearly 95,000 people each year 
by the 1920s, offering many of the same kinds
of programs offered at Pillsbury House.

For many , the settlement house provided the 
first safe, clean and inviting place they had
ever been. It allowed many mothers to go to 
work for the first time; countless children 
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made friends, found mentors and learned 
skills that they would carry with them for 
the rest of their lives.

20th Century Settlements
By the 1920s, settlement houses across the 
country began to change. Social work was 
becoming more professionalized, more 
concerned with addressing individual 
psychiatric issues than systemic, societal 
problems. Settlement houses became 
increasingly dependent on the United Fund and
Community Chests. At this time, settlements 
began calling themselves neighborhood or 
community centers, no longer able to support 
full-time residents or round-the-clock 
services.
The neighborhood centers remained a flexible 
yet consistent presence in Minneapolis’ 
poorest neighborhoods. The programs they 
offered were a means to building 
relationships with people and in turn 
building healthier communities.

Since the 19th century, settlement work has 
become extremely diverse, but has remained 
consistent in its flexibility and sensitivity
to the needs of the neighborhood. Today, it 
is estimated that there are more than 900 
settlement houses in the United States, and 
thousands more in over thirty countries 
throughout the world. You may know them as 
“community or neighborhood centers,” but they
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are all descendants of a movement begun over 
100 years ago, and is even more relevant in 
today’s context.

Page 4


